AGENDA

FOR THE REGULAR MEETINGOF THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF THORNE BAY, ALASKA TUESDAY, July 19, 2022

TIME: 6:30 p.m.

THERE WILL BE A WORKSHOP BEGINNING AT 6:00PM

LOCATION: TELECONFERENCE/VIDEO CONFERENCING LINE

Phone Number: 1-650-479-3208

Meeting Link:

 $\underline{https://cityofthornebay.my/i.php?MTID=m42b083fd76962762fbfe73f3a84b405}$

b

Meeting number: 182 229 9375 Password: D4gxVSXpz84 (34498797 from phones and video systems)

- 1) CALL TO ORDER:
- 2) PLEDGE TO FLAG:
- 3) ROLL CALL:
- 4) APPROVAL OF AGENDA:
- 5) MAYOR'S REPORT:
- 6) ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:
 - a) City Administrator:
 - b) City Clerk:
 - c) Department Reports:
 - i. EMS
 - ii. Harbor
 - iii. Library
 - iv. Parks
 - v. Sewer/Water
 - vi. Solid Waste
 - vii. Streets & Roads
- 7) PUBLIC COMMENTS:
- 8) COUNCIL COMMENTS:
- 9) CONSENT AGENDA:
 - a) MINUTES
 - i. Minutes of the June 21, 2022, Regular City Council Meeting, discussion and action item:
 - ii. Minutes of the July 5, 2022, Regular City Council Meeting, discussion and action item:
- 10) NEW BUSINESS:
 - a) Resolution 22-07-19-01, authorizing the purchase of Wausau Plow, discussion and action item:
- 11) ORDINANCE FOR INTRODUCTION: NONE
- 12) CONTINUATION OF PUBLIC COMMENT:
- 13) CONTINUATION OF COUNCIL COMMENT:
- 14) ADJOURNMENT:

POSTED: July 14, 2022

JOIN BY WEBEX - ONLINE VIDEO/TELECONFERENCING

Tuesday, July 19, 2022, there will be a workshop of the City Council preceding the meeting and begins at 6:00pm. The Regular Meeting of the City Council begins at 6:30 pm

MEETING INFORMATION

Meeting link:

https://cityofthornebay.my.webex.com/cityofthornebay.my/j.php?MTID=m4

2b083fd76962762fbfe73f3a84b405b

Meeting Number: 182 229 9375

Password: **D4gxVSXpz84 (34498797** from phones and video systems)

Agenda: Agendas are posted the Friday before each meeting by 6pm.

Agenda packets can be downloaded online at www.thornebay-ak.gov and on

our Facebook page at:

https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100064908843463

Packets may also be picked up around town at various locations which include City Hall, Thorne Bay Market, The Port, Riptide Liquor & Davidson Landing Harbor.

Agendas are posted at the Thorne Bay Market, The Port, US Forest Service Main Office, Thorne Bay School, SISD District Office, City Hall, Riptide Liquor & Davidson Landing Harbor.

To request items on the agenda for the City Council to act upon, complete the Agenda Item Request for Action form available on the City's Website or by request to the City Clerk. Submit the form to the City Clerk by 4pm on the Wednesday preceding the regular meeting date. The form can also be downloaded using the following link:

https://thornebay-ak.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/AGENDA-ITEM-REQUEST-FOR-ACTION-MASTER-FORM.pdf

More Ways to Join

Join by video system

Dial 1822299375@webex.com

You can also dial 173.243.2.68 and enter your meeting number.

Join by phone

+1-650-479-3208 United States Toll

Access code: 182 229 9375 Telephonic Passcode: **34498797**

Global call-in numbers

MINUTES

FOR THE REGULAR MEETINGOF THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF THORNE BAY, ALASKA TUESDAY, June 21, 2022

TIME: 6:30 p.m.

There was workshop beginning at 6:00PM

LOCATION: TELECONFERENCE/VIDEO CONFERENCING LINE

1) CALL TO ORDER:

Mayor Burger called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm

2) PLEDGE TO FLAG:

The council and audience stood for the pledge to the flag.

3) ROLL CALL:

Those present were: Burger, Jennings, Oatman, Hartwell, & Kerkof

Nyquest participated by telephone. Stram was excused.

4) APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

Burger moved to approve the agenda. Hartwell seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve the agenda.

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

5) MAYOR'S REPORT:

Mayor Burger provided the following Mayor Report:

- > Still have active COVID cases in the community, so encourage the public to continue practicing proper hygiene.
- Fishing Derby begins on the 4th of July with the Potato feed kickoff dinner at the Dock on July 2, 2022.
- This Friday, June 4th, Top of the Dock Community Potluck. There will be a yacht club here to attend as well.

6) ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

a) City Administrator:

Administrator John Huestis provided the following report:

- Administration has been busy with the annual budget cycle fine tuning to prepare for public hearing and Council adoption.
- The new library is now back open to the public. The old library may be moved as early as July 2nd or as late as September depending on schedules.
- ➤ We are pursuing the opportunity to acquire a section of the old WSDOT I-90 floating bridge (265' x 36'). I need to determine permitting requirements (USACOE). At this time, we would

- consider using the structure for a breakwater/storage rental.
- ➤ OVK/TNB had a kickoff meeting with proHNS to start the updating of the Kasaan Road PS&E Package, Permits and prepare for Grant opportunities into the future.
- I met with the EPA to discuss possibilities for Salt Chuck Mine tailings they are actively developing alternatives for long term disposition of the materials.
- I am finalizing lease agreements with both SE Roadbuilders and Papac Logging and expect to bring those for Council consideration at the next meeting.
- Met with Kirsten with Alaska Municipal League who performs public building safety inspections.
- ➤ I have reached out to Channel Construction to find out if the city can take advantage of their metals barge in Tolstoi Bay to dispose of metals from dump.
- ➤ I researched and solicited quotes and information on the purchase of a mini excavator for the City departments use. CMI, Tyler Rental, Yukon Equipment

b) City Clerk:

Clerk Feibel provided the following report:

- City newsletter is back. I will be sending it out July 1st. If you know of an event that will be taking place in July or August, let me know and I can add it to our letter.
- > Top of the Dock Party is June 24th at 5pm. You are invited.
- ➤ CPR/First Aide/AED Training is tomorrow, June 22nd from 10-4 at City Hall and will be for City Employees and Councilmembers. If you want to participate and have not signed up, don't worry, we can register you tonight or tomorrow morning.

c) Department Reports:

Harbor

Harbormaster, Simon Doyle, provided the following report:

- ➤ Harbor activity has increased with the nice weather and arrival of fish. Both harbors are near 90% occupied.
- > Judy Sturgis, owner of the barge arrived and inspected her barge and new location and was happy with the results.
- > The USFS bunkhouse has been put in place, and the liveaboards have moved in without any delays.
- ➤ We are currently addressing parking issues at the harbor by changing some of the time restricted designations and areas, in an attempt to free up more parking in the immediate vicinity of the harbor. It appears to already be working, and with finalization of the parking code changes enforcement will begin at the end of the week.
- The SISD walkway has had rigging attached and been secured to shore but will still need some adjustments to be held out of the water and be more secure for long term storage.
- > Tongass electric is still working to complete Davidson Landing lighting and AP&T compliance project.
- > I will be working to pressure wash and clean up the north side harbor in the coming weeks.
- I have proposed changing the moorage slip rate formula, back to being calculated by length of vessel, rather than length of stall. This should simplify things, as well as make the calculation the same for all harbor users. Davidson Landing has still been calculated this way the entire time since the fingers weren't measured out. It will also allow the harbormaster to move boats to smaller slips, when needed, without affecting billing. Overall, this proposes to go back to the way we used to calculate slip billing and I think it will be a better system as we go forward.

Library

- Thorne Bay Fun Run June 25th 10am. Signup will begin at the library at 9:30am.
- We have the summer reading program which includes, arts and crafts, reading (both reading to staff or story time with staff reading to children).
- Library Hours are M 10-2, T 2-4, Th 10-12, Fri 10-2
- ➤ Games night on Thursdays 5-8 board games for everyone!
- ➤ Please check out the NEW THORNE BAY LIBRARY Facebook page... more details there!

Parks

- The planter box project has been going well. I have 6 planter boxes in place. I can't complete any more until I find some more 1x4 trim boards.
- > Brushing along the road from the bypass to the welcome sign went well. The goal was to increase visibility (especially around corners) to help keep fawns from being hit by traffic.
- > The healthy Heart trail repairs were put on hold because one of the teachers wanted her class to help with them. They did get the measurements but were not able to make repairs before the school year ended.
- The tow behind mower broke down again. I've ordered the parts. Hopefully I will be able to mow the field next week.
- > I will continue to clear out underbrush at the boat launch park area and develop that little area.
- > I will possibly be staining more picnic tables if we get nice days ahead

Sewer/Water

- For the month of May we started de-watering at the sewer treatment facility. After not de-watering since last fall, we had some issues getting everything running smoothly again but after some trial and error we got it all running the way it was designed to do. We also took many samples from our drinking water this month. We sampled our drinking water for Volatile Organic Compounds, TTHM/HAA5, Total Coliform, and Lead and Copper. Furthermore, we completed our regular sewer samples and testing and completed the ground and surface water sample required by the State of Alaska for the solid waste site.
- We have repaired lift station #1 with the help of First City Electric. The pumps now turn on and off accordingly for the first time in over ten-years.
- We worked with Pure Aqua, the manufacturer of the nanofiltration filtration skid at the water treatment facility, to program the unit to keep running when the backup generator turns on. This has been an issue since the unit was installed but it is now working perfectly.

Solid Waste

- > Solid waste is now receiving Coffman Cove's garbage every week.
- > The smaller scale has been repaired.
- > The water pump is working but it blew out the water line under the bathroom sink.
- The bailer started working last Friday after Joe worked on it. We will try bailing next Wednesday and see if will continue working.
- Clean up around the dump continues.
- We are removing the tree from cell 1 to make room for more bails.

7) PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Harvey McDonald commented on the following:

Quarterly IFA meeting was held today, June 21, 2022. Main items of interest are the board approving driver goes free for the months of January through March 2023. The board has

- found that to be a benefit to the IFA and the public.
- Approved the 2023 budget. We had been worried about it with the cost inflation over this past year, but we did get a budget approve.
- ➤ Both Brian Wilson and I were approved for additional term on the Board to represent our communities.
- Thanked the Council for their support appointing me as the representative for Thorne Bay. I have served on the board since inception and my heart and soul go into the IFA.
- ➤ It was brought up previously about the possibility of going into electric vessels and it turns out that the IFA has been looking into this. Findings are that it is not feasible at this time is because the costs to convert to electric, we would have to change class of vessel, requiring two more deckhands and less room for both vehicles and passengers. More expensive vessel taking less customers.

Thom Cunningham commented on the following:

- ➤ Commented on the Ordinance pushed through before the last Municipal Election in 2021, requiring a councilmember to have served one year on the Council in order to qualify for the office of Mayor. Cunningham commented that the council held two special meetings to get the ordinance passed, which was at a cost to the taxpayers of \$1,800.00, for those meetings.
- ➤ Read comments from the Minutes of September 29, 2021, city council meeting hearing the ordinance amendment.
- Commented that it was his opinion the Vice Mayor should be appointed by council after the Mayoral election.

Victoria Anderson provided the following EMS Report:

- ➤ Since becoming EMS Coordinator there have been 2 calls. The first call had four responders and the second one had two. That is a huge step up from the past.
- ➤ CPR/First Aid/AED training at City Hall tomorrow, June 22, 2022, council and city staff are encouraged to participate
- There is one ambulance in repair.

8) COUNCIL COMMENTS:

Kerkof commented on the following:

➤ Resent Cunningham's comment that the decision he made to pass the ordinance was immoral. Kerkof stated that his decision was based on knowledge of the people who were running for office, and experience held.

Burger commented on the following:

Responsibilities of the Vice Mayor are different than those of the mayor. The Vice Mayor does not have the same level of authority. Code states that the Vice Mayor will run meetings and sign checks.

Hartwell commented on the following:

➤ Regarding Salt Chuck Mine materials, encouraged the city to be cautious of accepting that because there may be copper in the materials which have many negative effects. When they paved the Coffman Road, they used rock that had copper in it, and they had to dig it up the next year.

9) CONSENT AGENDA:

a) MINUTES

i. Minutes of the June 7, 2022, Regular City Council Meeting, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve the consent agenda consisting of the minutes for the June 7, 2022, Regular City Council meeting. Hartwell seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve the consent agenda, consisting of the Minutes of June 7, 2022, City

Council Meeting

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Jennings, Hartwell, Oatman, Kerkof, Nyquest & Burger

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed

10) NEW BUSINESS:

a) <u>Resolution 22-06-21-01</u>, supporting the rezoning of the Goose Creek Industrial Subdivision to Residential/Commercial III Zone, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Resolution 22-06-21-01. Jennings seconded the motion. Administrator Huestis stated that the State had approached the city about two lots the state had coming back to them. The State commented that they wanted to offer the two lots for bid in their upcoming land auction one of the lots was very steep and did not lend in favor of industrial use. That is why the State was asking the City to consider rezoning those particular lots to be less constringent. I looked at the lots in question and spoke with both Teri and the Mayor about the request. It was suggested that the City look at rezoning the entire subdivision to Residential/Commercial III, which would allow for more uses including residential. Most of the properties within the Goose Creek Subdivision are being used as Residential which is inconsistent with the current zoning regulations. By rezoning, this would allow those residential homes to remain in place. Nyquest commented that he was not in favor of the rezone. The subdivision was created as Industrial and not meant for residential uses. Nyquest and Hartwell inquired what the benefit to the City would be if they rezoned to mixed Residential/Commercial III? The City Clerk explained that the Residential/Commercial III zone permitted for industrial uses, but new industrial uses would need to file a notice of intent and notify the neighbors and provide the property owners an opportunity to comment in favor or against. Huestis commented that the neighbors do not have final say whether their neighbor can have an industrial use, the ultimate decision would lie with the Planning Commission and City Council upon Planning Commission recommendation. Further discussion included concerns that if the council were to allow for a zone change, it would not be a benefit to the industrial property owners.

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-06-21-01

F/S: Burger/Jennings

YEAS: Kerkof, Jennings & Burger NAYS: Oatman, Hartwell & Nyquest

STATUS: Motion Failed.

b) Resolution 22-06-21-02, amending the rate schedule for municipal services, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve resolution 22-06-21-02. Jennings seconded the motion. Hartwell commented that the increased fee for disposing a vehicle will likely encourage more vehicles being dumped in the forest. Burger commented that people are already disposing vehicles at the \$52.00 rate. Nyquest suggested raising vehicle disposal for residents to \$100 and nonresidents \$200.

Nyquest inquired about the fee recommended for the washdown station in Downtown. Nyquest commented that he recalled previous discussions were to leave the washdown as is without charge for one year and see how much water was used. City Clerk commented that she was not a part of the discussion to keep that without a fee, so if the council wanted to remove that, they could amend the motion again to remove that fee. Administrator Huestis commented that the water department as an enterprise fund that creates a product that is sold for revenue, so just opening up the spigot for free use is not typically something we would consider. If it is to get an idea of how much use it is getting to determine the correct price to charge, then we can check the meter at any time and determine that. Oatman requested clarification that this would be a charge in addition to renting a harbor stall.

Huestis confirmed. Oatman stated he felt that harbor users should have a place for free to rinse their vessels when removing from the harbor. Jennings stated there was water at the harbor that people could use. Jennings stated that the City charges customers for their residential water use, and feels that he should not be paying for other people's use of the water. Everyone should pay for the water the receive.

2nd MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-06-21-02 with amendment of \$100 for residents

and \$200 for nonresidents.

F/S: Nyquest/Burger

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed

The amended motion passed which includes a change to the rates of vehicles. Now the remaining motion of the floor is to approve the Resolution with amendments.

MAIN MOTION: Move to amend the resolution as presented by increasing vehicle fee to

\$100 for residents and \$200 for nonresidents.

F/S: Burger/Jennings

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed

c) Resolution 22-06-21-03, authorizing the purchase of a 2022 Hitachi Mini Excavator from CMI Machinery, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Resolution 22-06-21-03. Hartwell seconded the motion. Administrator Huestis commented that the mini excavator provides versatility to the City so it can be used for various types of work. This excavator would be ideal for use on upcoming prospect of widening the shoulder for the Claw Trail. This machine has universal application for digging, ditching, walked around town with rubber tracks, not damaging city streets, smaller blade for grading with. The staff has requested the city consider purchasing a mini excavator for smaller type of projects. We do

have a second backhoe that can be sold to offset the costs of the excavator. Additionally, we have projects coming forth that will have a need for this equipment, and we can rent it to the project to offset costs. New excavators are hard to get at this time, have contacted multiple companies and all they had available were used ones that were only a few thousand dollars cheaper than a new one. A new excavator has a 4000-hour warranty. CMI can supply the machine and maintain the equipment for us in addition to financing it. The value to the city is versatility and ease of use. With uncertainty of economy right now, the city administration feels that financing the equipment is the best option. Nyquest commented that he did like the idea that there is a person on the island able to perform maintenance. Nyquest inquired what the warranty on the machine was and asked if CMI was holding the machine for us now? Huestis stated that the warranty is 4000-hours but will get confirmation on that number. CMI is also holding the machine for the city at this time. Nyquest commented he was in favor of the purchase because historically the city has purchased used equipment and cost the city more to repair in the long run.

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-06-21-03

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Nyquest, Jennings, Oatman, Hartwell, Kerkof & Burger

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

11) ORDINANCE FOR PUBLIC HEARING:

a) Ordinance 22-06-21-01, adopting the Budget of Operating Income and Expenses for the Fiscal Year 2023 beginning July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Ordinance 22-06-21-01, adopting the FY23 Budget. Hartwell seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance 22-06-21-01

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

b) Ordinance 22-06-21-02, amending Title 10-Vehicles and Traffic, Chapter 10.20 – Parking, Standing & Stopping, Section 10.20.030 – Harbor Parking, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Ordinance 22-06-21-02. Hartwell seconded the motion. Burger inquired if the public have been receptive to the proposed amendment? Administrator Huestis commented that the Harbormaster has provided positive feedback and people are responsive to the changes. Hartwell commented that people moving their vehicles by one or two spaces to dodge the limits should be prohibited.

MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance 22-06-21-02

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed

12) ORDINANCE FOR INTRODUCTION:

a) Ordinance 22-07-05-01, amending Thorne Bay Municipal Code Title 2 – Administration and Personnel, Chapter 2.08-Mayor, Sections of 2.08.020 – Vice Mayor and adding Section 2.08.025 – Mayor Pro-Tempore discussion and action item:

Burger moved to adopt Ordinance 22-07-05-01. Hartwell seconded the motion. City Clerk Feibel explained that this was in response to the request brought up at previous meetings. The ordinance would allow for a Mayoral candidate who was not elected to that seat, to put their name in as Vice Mayor.

MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance 22-07-05-01

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Jennings, Hartwell, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed

13) CONTINUATION OF PUBLIC COMMENT:

Jason Clowar commented on the following:

➤ Glad the industrial zone change was voted down. It is hard for people to build a house in an industrial area to complain. Some industrial uses are loud and need to begin in the early hours.

Harvey McDonald commented on the following:

Agree with Clowars statement regarding rezoning of industrial subdivision, it only makes it easier for the state and appreciate that it was voted down.

Laura Jennings commented on the following:

> Understand the comments regarding the zoning amendment, but what about the homes that are there now that are not compliant with the zone. You will be required to remove their homes because they are not consistent with zoning.

Thom Cunning commented on the following:

- Agree with McDonald and Clowar regarding the zoning. I have been trying to get the city to enforce the zoning for years. I know some that built homes there and they knew the only thing permitted was a watchman's cabin. Industrial should stay industrial.
- Regarding excavator, hope it can be used to put up the "No Parking Snow Signs" in the subdivision.
- Regarding water offered in Subdivision, when was that because I was never asked, and never received a letter. I have owned property since 1982.

Jennings commented that the survey it was done in 1985, and the city again sent survey out to property owners all over southside and over 60% of property owners did not respond. Those who did respond, they stated they did not want city water, their rain catchment was better quality than what the city could offer.

Regarding the playground, I don't know who the individuals where that were against it.

Jennings commented that it was the residents who complained to the person selling equipment.

Clowar commented on the following:

➤ When commented against the zoning change, it was not regarding the enforcement, only changing.

Cunningham commented on the following:

Also, not in favor or making people tear down their homes.

14) CONTINUATION OF COUNCIL COMMENT:

Hartwell commented on the following:

Can the city amend the industrial zone to permit residence?

Clerk stated the council could amend the zoning to permit residents.

Jennings commented on the following:

➤ Voted in favor of the zoning amendment because he wanted to hear from the public, not because he was in favor of rezoning.

Kerkof commented on the following:

Reaffirmed support for Charles Jennings as Vice Mayor. Jennings has the knowledge of the community and experience, despite what he says.

15) ADJOURNMENT:

ľ	Mayor	Rurger	adiour	ned the	meeting	at 8.1	7 nm

	Lee Burger, Mayor
ATTEST:	
 Teri Feibel, CMC	

MINUTES

FOR THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF THORNE BAY, ALASKA TUESDAY, July 5, 2022

TIME: 6:30 p.m.

The meeting was preceded by a workshop at 6pm Location: teleconference/video conferencing line

1) CALL TO ORDER:

Mayor Burger called the meeting to order at 6:30pm

2) PLEDGE TO FLAG:

The audience and council stood for the pledge to the flag.

3) ROLL CALL:

Those present were: Burger, Kerkof, Stram, Hartwell, Nyquest, Jennings & Oatman

4) APPROVAL OF AGENDA:

Burger moved to approve the agenda. Hartwell Seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve the agenda

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Hartwell, Burger, Nyquest, Oatman, Jennings, Kerkof & Stram

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

5) MAYOR'S REPORT:

Mayor Burger provided the following report:

- ATV Rules and Regulations for Thorne Bay. Many people are driving ATV's that do not have either an operator with valid license or learners permit, some are not registered with the city holding a current sticker or have a flag.
- Will be changing the one-way street next to the park to a two-way.

6) ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

a) City Administrator:

John Huestis provided the following report:

- Working on year end reports, financial documents, etc. and working on implementing new budget with focus on needed acquisitions.
- The old library was moved out to the sort yard on July first and on July 2nd it made its way up to Whale Pass to become their new City Hall.
- ➤ I have finalized lease agreements with both SE Roadbuilders and Papac Logging and have brought those for Council consideration tonight.
- ➤ We are having a surplus sale with a short turnaround to hopefully dispose of the remaining vehicles at the dump in short order or possibly recycle them.

- ➤ I have contacted Shorty Tonsgard of Channel Construction who has agreed to take the City's metals on their barge currently in Tolstoi Bay. We are working on organizing and moving the vehicles and they will move the loose scrap metal.
- We have signed the paperwork for the purchase of a new mini-excavator. We will need to purchase a trailer to move the machine. We don't have a suitable one.
- I have had follow up conversations with the EPA on the Salt Chuck Mine tailings and they are sending along data on recent analysis of materials for review.
- ➤ I was notified by the ADEC that we will be getting services from their DBAC Program for the removal and cleanup of the old fire hall. We were asked if we could use City labor and equipment to assist the Contractor. An RFP is being prepared for later this summer.
- ➤ We are still in discussions with the Contractor on the old floating bridge pontoon.
- We are working on getting all of our heavy equipment repaired and up to a safe standard. The City has deferred maintenance on some of these machines for years. We are spending the money to do this now before we just write them off as too expensive to fix and purchase much more expensive machines down the road. This is costing us thousands of dollars now but we do not have a mechanic to pay so this is the tradeoff. Just an FYI for a likely future amendment to the budget to add more funding in this area.

City Clerk reported:

> FY22 Budget Year ended with a profit of \$28,794.33

Total financial balance right now is \$1,475,164.99 which includes our Tongass Federal Credit Union Accounts & Investment Accounts with Wells Fargo.

Wells Fargo Advisors Account Total: \$870k

The City's portfolio is down 12% year to date.

Money Market Account Balance is \$289k in CD's and Stocks \$583k

Right now the money market account we have is only at 1% interest, so we will be moving our money market funds into a higher yielding interest account at 1.54%

- > Totals: \$1,475,164.99
 - Repair and Replacement Account Balances: \$ 200,101.26
 - 1% Sales Tax Account Balances: \$ 294,933.51
 - Occupancy Tax Balances: \$56,799.36
 - Checking Account: \$43,022.27
 - Money Market Account Balance: \$289,000
 - Cash Sweeps, Stocks, Options & EFT's, & Mutual Funds Total: \$ 583,803.39
- ➤ ROCK THE DOCK PARTY tomorrow, July 6th at around 7pm at the Anderson Lodge. This will have an Indie/Folk Band "Snacks @ Midnight"

7) PUBLIC COMMENTS:

VPSO Matthew Mendonsa commented on the following:

Many of the residents are trying to figure out how to call 911. With the different number for cell phones, maybe the city could promote users having this programmed into their phones by offering free ice cream if people can show that they have this.

8) COUNCIL COMMENTS:

Nyquest commented on the following:

- > Thanked John for his performance in the City. Appreciates John focusing on repairing existing equipment.
- Thank you, Teri for the City Newsletter,

9) NEW BUSINESS:

a) <u>Resolution 22-07-05-01</u>, supporting POWCAC Resolution 22-02, opposing a State Constitutional Convention, which is being presented to the voters on November 8, 2022, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Resolution 22-07-05-01, supporting POWCAC Resolution 22-02, opposing a State Constitutional Convention. Nyquest seconded the motion. Hartwell commented that he was against approving this resolution. One reason being that he did not understand where the state stood with term limits regarding representatives & found that 23 states currently have term limits. Another reason is the state continues to change the amount the Permanent Fund Dividend will be disbursed to residents, and I would like to see this laid out. Our State Senate and Representatives continue to have additional sessions that are costing money. There needs to be a set limit on how long they can meet in session. Stram commented that he researched the State Constitutional Convention and found that no matter what, this will be on the November ballot. Kerkof stated he was against the State Constitutional Convention. Nyquest concurred with Kerkof's statement. There was further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-07-05-01, supporting POWCAC Resolution 22-02,

opposing a State Constitutional Convention.

F/S: Burger/Nyquest

YEAS: Oatman, Kerkof, Burger & Nyquest

NAYS: Hartwell, Stram, Jennings

STATUS: Motion Passed.

b) Resolution 22-07-05-02, approving Lease Renewal for Southeast Roadbuilders on Lot 6, Downtown Business District, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Resolution 22-07-05-02, approving Lease Renewal for Southeast Roadbuilders on Lot 6, Downtown Business District. Hartwell seconded the motion. There were no further comments.

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-07-05-02, approving Lease Renewal for Southeast

Roadbuilders on Lot 6, Downtown Business District

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Hartwell, Burger, Nyquest, Jennings, Kerkof & Stram

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

c) <u>Resolution 22-07-05-03</u>, approving Lease Renewal for PAPAC Logging Inc., for 2 acres of land in the Sort yard, discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Resolution 22-07-05-03, approving Lease Renewal for PAPAC Logging Inc., for 2 acres of land in the Sort yard. Hartwell seconded the motion. There was no further discussion.

MOTION: Move to approve Resolution 22-07-05-03, approving Lease Renewal for PAPAC Logging

Inc., for 2 acres of land in the Sort yard.

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Oatman, Nyquest, Jennings, Kerkof, Stram, Hartwell & Burger

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

10) ORDINANCE FOR PUBLIC HEARING:

a) Ordinance 22-07-05-01, amending Thorne Bay Municipal Code Title 2 – Administration and Personnel, Chapter 2.08-Mayor, Sections of 2.08.020 – Vice Mayor and adding Section 2.08.025 – Mayor Pro-Tempore discussion and action item:

Burger moved to approve Ordinance 22-07-05-01, amending Thorne Bay Municipal Code Title 2 – Administration and Personnel, Chapter 2.08-Mayor, Sections of 2.08.020 – Vice Mayor and adding Section 2.08.025 – Mayor Pro-Tempore. Hartwell seconded the motion. Burger explained that this would amend the ordinance to provide that if a Mayoral Candidate is not elected, they have the opportunity to run for Vice Mayor.

Public Hearing Comments: There were no comments from the public.

MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance 22-07-05-01

F/S: Burger/Hartwell

YEAS: Hartwell, Oatman Burger, Nyquest, Jennings, Kerkof & Stram

NAYS: None

STATUS: Motion Passed.

11) CONTINUATION OF PUBLIC COMMENT:

Thom Cunningham commented on the following:

- Thanked the council for closing vice-mayor loophole that was created.
- Think that the city needs to have an independent ethics committee to handle complaints for unethical councilmember behavior.

12) CONTINUATION OF COUNCIL COMMENT:

Jennings commented on the following:

- ➤ Would like to address statements made by Mr. Cunningham
 - o Feels Mr. Cunningham has been singling him out.
 - o Did not appreciate Cunningham stating I voted a certain way for any reason; he does not know why I vote that way

- o The ordinance to require 1 year experience for mayor was not for one person, it was for all candidates on the ballot
- o Special meeting expenses for the above-mentioned ordinance were not \$1,800. The Special meetings mentioned cost was only electric as the Administrator and Clerk are on Salary and the council are not paid for special meetings.

Kerkof commented on the following:

Annual Fishing Derby is open. Right now, the Mayor has cleaned out all of the fish.

Oatman commented on the following:

- ➤ When is Thorne Bay Day's this year?
 - o August 6, 2022, at the Ballfield and Basketball Court. Amy Jennings will be hosting a work session to gather committee members and volunteers for the Thorne Bay Days, on Wednesday, July 13th at 6 or 6:30pm.

Stram commented on the following:

13) ADJOURNMENT:

Teri Feibel, CMC

Suggested a memorial board of some sort remembering those who have either moved away or passed. On.

Mayor Burger adjourned the meeting at 7:20 pm	
ATTECT	Lee Burger, Mayor
ATTEST:	



Sponsor: Mayor Lee Burger
Adoption: July 19, 2022

Vote: Yeas, Nays, Absent

CITY OF THORNE BAY RESOLUTION 22-07-19-01

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL, FOR THE CITY OF THORNE BAY, AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF A WAUSAU MODEL MF 3.5 "STREET SMART" MULTI-SECTION PLOW WITH A NEW TRUCK MOUNTING PLATE FROM WAUSAU EQUIPMENT COMPANY, INC. FOR \$20,289.00 AND SHIPPING TO THORNE BAY, ALASKA.

WHEREAS, the City Council is the governing body of Thorne Bay, Alaska; and

WHEREAS, the City's plow for the International 5-Yard Dump Truck was pushed to its limit last winter with the extreme weather and failed, requiring welding to keep it operational and revealing defects that show it has reached the end of its useful service life; and

WHEREAS, the City sought a replacement plow for this truck from the same manufacturer since this plow proved to be a good plow for many, many years and would utilize the same hydraulic connections and light setup that is already installed on the truck, which saves considerable cost over upfitting the truck for a different plow system; and

WHEREAS, the City successfully located an equivalent, slightly used plow (one season), from the same manufacturer as our current plow, Wausau Equipment Company, Inc., that is approximately \$6,000 to \$8,000 cheaper than a new plow and would provide many years of good service to the City, for an estimated price of \$18,233 and includes a new truck mounting plate for an additional \$2,056.00; and

WHEREAS, the City administration negotiated this price down from a higher number and considers this to be a good value for this plow under the current financial environment and recommends that the City Council approve this purchase and the \$6,442.00 which is the estimated cost of shipping to Thorne Bay from New Berlin, Wisconsin; and

WHEREAS, the purchase of the plow was approved in the FY23 City Budget but because the overall purchase price, with shipping, is over \$25,000 this procurement requires approval of the City Council per City Purchasing Code 3.12.060.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Thorne Bay, Alaska, hereby approves the purchase of one Wausau model MF 3.5 "Street Smart" Multi-Section Plow equipped with Hydraulic Power Angling, Deflectors, SQH Hitch, in used "as is" condition, for \$18,233.00 which together with the new SQH Truck Mounting Plate for \$2,056.00 and shipping from New Berlin, Wisconsin to Thorne Bay, Alaska for \$6,442.00 amounts to a total approved purchase estimate of \$26,731.00 and authorizes the Mayor to sign all required paperwork to complete the transaction.

PASSED AND APPROVED July 19, 2022	
ATTEST:	Lee Burger, Mayor
Teri Feibel, CMC	